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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





October 12, 2021
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson, and Business Manager Lemire
Also present: Judy Anderson, Mike Manugian
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF AUGUST 9, 2021 AS IS.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 13, 2021 AS IS.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Line Staff Hours

During Covid, the line crew worked overlapping 36-hour (3 x 12 hour) shifts.  Since the end of March 2021, they have been working 4 x 10-hour shifts – Monday through Thursday.  One downside is callouts on Fridays.  Since March there have been 11 callouts.  The plus is early or late callouts that are within the extended hours do not generate overtime. There have been at least 4 early or late incidents that we know of, but there could be more because at those times, the crew would be called over the radio directly and there would be no incident recorded. Additional cost to GELD due to the change in hours averages about one call out per month or approximately $150.00.
There are some definite savings due to this change regarding police details.  There are no details on Fridays and we’re getting full 8 hour shifts from the details Monday through Thursday.  Per union negotiations, any work over 4 hours was paid at 8 hours; so, now we have them work 7.9 hours per shift (as to not go over).  With the new schedule, Mr. Kelly likes that the details aren’t working for 6 or 7 hours and getting paid for 8. There is a savings of about 20% with police details which is approximately $2K per month.

Productivity is a challenge to compare. The crews are getting more done each day, but nothing gets accomplished on Fridays.  There are some savings in that there is no coffee break or breakdown and setup for Friday lunches.  For productivity, Mr. Kelly believes there is a savings of about one hour per week per person.  Mr. Finch and Mr. Kelly will be watching winter productivity; the 4 ten-hour shift schedule is still in the testing phase.
4/40 Test Program

The 4/40 test program pilot ended last week.  Mr. Kelly is waiting for the actual results with great anticipation.  The data has been sent to Dr. Andrea La Nauze for comparison to her control groups.  Hopefully we will have some quantified results soon.  One thing we learned is we need better meter data than we have now.  We are hopeful that Eaton’s system will provide that for us.  Unfortunately, we still don’t have the communication for the collectors – the collectors are mounted waiting for the modems to be installed, which is expected in early November. We will be looking at two rates because of the different peak times for summer versus winter.  Also, costs are changing – generation is going up, transmission is continuing to go up, capacity is going down.  This will cause a different mix in the pricing structure. 
PUMIC/PURMA Conference
Mr. Kelly provided the acronyms full names: PUMIC is Public Utility Municipal Insurance Company and PURMA is Public Utility Risk Management Association.  He stated you must be a member of PURMA to purchase insurance through PUMIC.  

It is a self-insuring entity through a Vermont captive which was created in 1998 when five municipal light plants teamed up and put $1 million into creating this captive insurance product. Mr. Kelly is a Board member of both organizations.
Mr. Kelly distributed some relevant information from the conference presentation regarding cyber security which was the main focus of the annual meeting. Cyber activity has increased almost 600% since 2012 globally and 1,600% in the public/utility sector. Cyber security was discussed at great length and Mr. Kelly noted that he will be adding two-part authentication as well as off-network backups to all computers over the next several months. He wants to change the computer safety culture to get ready for transferring to a windows-based billing system in the near future.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Patterson distributed market outlook handouts for October 4, 2021 power prices and natural gas fuel pricing and storage information. He also provided the solar spreadsheet showing transmission and capacity costs and avoided costs since 2018, megawatts (MW) received, total savings per MW and peak day ahead per MW monthly average price. He noted in September we received 322 MW of solar and were producing .227 MW during the transmission peak. We also received a credit from National Grid of $4,582 and had a reduced bill in August. 
He went over some specifics on the graphs that he had distributed.  He noted that GELD’s average peak power price for September was $53.94 per MW and off-peak was $42.82 per MW. He discussed forecasted prices of natural gas for the next 9 months.  He noted the current price of natural gas at approximately $5.50/MMBTUs and the highest forecasted price of $5.78 in January 2022.  He mentioned that natural gas prices have jumped one dollar each month over the last three months.  

The U.S. production and storage of natural gas has increased over the past two weeks, but most believe it’s not possible to make up for the current deficit which is 176 BCF below the 5-year average.  Another major issue is exports – since Europe is paying approximately $22.00/MMBTUs, it’s difficult to keep the gas supply in the U.S. when it can be exported at that rate.
As of today, the best winter power prices MMWEC could acquire are peak prices at $145.00/MW for December 2021 and $136.00/MW for Around the Clock (ATC) as well as January/February 2022 at $176.00/MW for peak and $163.00/MW for ATC.

Mr. Patterson explained that GELD is 51% covered for peak power in December and 60% covered for January/February.  He does not recommend making any purchases at this time. He mentioned we are exposed going into the winter and at the mercy of Mother Nature and won’t know what’s really going to happen.

Mr. Kelly discussed the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) – he asked the Board to start thinking about it.  He is thinking it will be 2¢ – 3¢ per kWh for the winter due to higher-than-expected power costs.  Mr. Hersh asked Mr. Kelly to put together some case studies based on weather (average vs. cold).  Mr. Fisher said to anticipate higher costs and that GELD should notify residents via a press release in the Groton Herald.  Mr. Lindemer asked about using the Rate Stabilization fund.
Mr. Kelly said he will put together several scenarios based on weather and adding the PCA vs. using Rate Stabilization funds (or using combinations of both).

The Board agreed.
FLORENCE ROCHE

Mr. Kelly has been working with the architects and design team on the battery energy storage system.  The team has completed the evaluation of the electric heating system options that would have replaced the natural gas system originally spec’d for the building. 
Mr. Kelly and the Chair of the Building Committee were both surprised with their price tag of a $1.2 million premium for the electric heating system.  Committee Chair, Fay Raynor was expecting a price in the range of $700-$800k before our recent bout with inflation.  

There was some discussion regarding capital costs and Mr. Lindemer stated that it is clear that the cost of carbon for this project (or the cost of “climate change”) is approximately $1 million. 

There will be a full vote at the Florence Roche Building Committee virtual meeting immediately following the GELD meeting at 6:00 PM.  Mr. Kelly will attend virtually.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

No Long-term strategy
SANDY POND
Mr. Kelly updated the board on the Sandy Pond Request for Proposals (RFP) for the land controlled by GELD.  Mr. Kelly asked if the Board members had noticed a “letter to the editor” in the Groton Herald written by resident Rick Muehlke asking GELD to hold off selling the Sandy Pond parcel while the Mass Audubon Society puts together a proposal.  
We did not receive any proposals for the land on the September 30, 2021 deadline.  
Mr. Kelly will work with the Mass Audubon to see if a proposal develops.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

No New/Other Business
It was determined the next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 9, 2021 at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m. 







      














Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire
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